NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN STEERING GROUP
MINUTES of meeting held on Thursday July 20, 2017 at the Youth Centre

Present :      Sue Prochak, Stephen Hardy, Judy Rogers, Lesley Smith,Tamara Strapp, Karen Ripley, Sheila Brazier, Nick Greenfield.

1.  Apologies:   Sean O'Hara, Alexander Church, Jeremy Knott, Ruth Hardy, Peter Davies.
2.  Minutes of previous meeting May 16, 2017:  Approved.

3.  Matters arising:  None.
4.  Declarations of Interest:  Judy, Lesley, Sue and Stephen all declared an interest re Grove Farm, in the context of the new planning application.
5.  Report on delegation of authority from Parish Council:  Karen had checked that the questions from the Examiner are directed to the Qualifying Body, i.e. the Parish Council. Donna Moles had confirmed.  Karen had therefore reported to the Parish Council that we had questions from the Examiner and had asked them to delegate to the Steering Group to answer them, which had been done.
Karen also reported that she had had an approach from Turnberry, the agents for Grove Farm, informing us they had submitted a planning application and also that they had approached the Examiner directly.  Karen enquired whether their comments included the responses from their  consultation at their exhibition, and they had forwarded them to her.  They will submit the comments with their planning application.  A summary of the responses was provided to the meeting. 
Subsequently she had a phone call from Turnberry asking for a meeting with the Steering Group in the light of the Examiner's comments, as they had made a presentation to the Parish Council but not the Steering Group.  They would talk about their proposals and how they could assist with the Neighbourhood Plan, as they are convinced we will not have the numbers required by Rother.  They felt the Examiner's questions are an opportunity to change our Plan and thus to include Grove Farm.  
There was discussion, but as many people had been unable to attend this meeting it was agreed that Stephen should send a message round to clarify the opinions of the whole group.  The explanatory message should be accompanied by a summary of Turnberry's consultation, and of ours.
6.  Reponse to the Examiner's questions:  Judy had already enquired at the beginning of the meeting what the next steps would be, and whether we would see the responses from Rother. Stephen asked for executive authority to proceed in view of the tight timescale.   He will redraft the responses after this discussion and circulate this to everybody, and will then submit it to David Marlow with a request for a phone call on Tuesday.  If he has useful suggestions Stephen would then incorporate them.  He will then send our response to David Marlow and direct him to send it to the Examiner by the deadline date, i.e. next Thursday.  This was agreed.
Sue asked if it was known whether the Examiner would ask for a public hearing.  It is not, but Turnberry have written direct to the Examiner to ask for one.  She reported to the meeting her 
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frustration having spent the day at the Rother Planning Committee meeting.  In discussion of a different matter it was very obvious that those present simply do not comprehend what local 

communities want, and still conduct discussions completely in terms of the SHLAA.  Karen confirmed that they rely on the SHLAA as a serious evidence base.
Detailed response to the questions:
The economy:  The Examiner complains that we did not include any specific site allocation.  Stephen confirmed that the provision in the current Mill site application should be enough.  Judy suggested we should include that we insist on premises being empty for two years before being allowed to change use.  In our reply we should direct his attention to Tamara's report.
4.  Tamara wanted to remove the upper limit on size as this could restrict opportunities, not so much in terms of conventional large-scale convenience stores but some speciality retailers need large premises.  Stephen will check planning uses to see the appropriate distinctions.  It was agreed to change it from size criteria to speciality retail.
5.  Sue reminded the meeting again that the training about neighbourhood plans she and others at Rother had attended had insisted there should be much more co-operation between Rother and parishes.  Stephen will make the point to David Marlow that it is absolutely paramount that these comments should be forwarded to the Examiner before the deadline.  He should know we have conceded on a lot of points made by Rother, but he has not been told about it.  Stephen had asked him specifically to confirm that he had sent the comments on to the Examiner.
6.  This is down to Rother to answer.  Green spaces is an issue we feel strongly about, so he needs to support the responses we have given.  As regards public consultation, Judy asked if we should say we could not do this because we only became aware part of the way through the process that it was necessary.  Stephen will check whether he actually contacted Palfrey.
8.  Mill site:  the Examiner wanted a large-scale map of the flood site.  This is for Rother to supply.
9.  Sequential test:  Stephen is arguing that we did it, but probably not in as structured a way as it could have been.  He will develop this point.  What the Mill site are saying is that the numbers needed cannot be got from their site in any other way, and there is no other single site in the rest of Robertsbridge capable of supplying them.  Stephen had spoken to the Mill agent again and he had reiterated that if they reduce the numbers too much, it is just not financially viable.  [NB the site has been vacant since 2004, i.e. 13 years.]  We will also get the restoration of one historic building and a listed building, and employment as well as the removal of the dereliction of a brownfield site.  We will not get any of these benefits if the numbers are cut too much.
Sue reminded (a) the village has very clearly said that we want smaller properties, and (b) that we do not want to open another greenfield site.   The new Rother DASA is supporting higher density to provide housing numbers.   Stephen will really emphasise the damage an undeveloped brownfield site does in a village like Robertsbridge.  The Examiner has already visited the Mill site, on May 28.
10.  This makes the point that Grove Farm was allocated as a reserve site in 2006, and asks what has changed – why is it no longer suitable?  Stephen argues the allocation lapsed in 2011 because it had not been activated by then.  Rother are arguing the opposite.  Stephen has included the comments Judy had previously supplied, plus the consultations that Turnberry and we have recently done.  A major change is that the brownfield site (i.e. the Mill) was not available when they did the 2006
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Local Plan, and we have also done major Neighbourhood Plan consultations.  There is also the timescale: their assessment was done in 2004.  The Inspector at the local plan then did not consider the Mill site because it came in too late.
Stephen suggested the Parish Council should ask for an update from Westridge about the Countrycrafts site as regards the water situation, and possible timescale.
[At this point Tamara left the meeting, and Nick arrived.]
We returned to the question of whether to accept the suggestion from Turnberry to consult with us to help our numbers.  Nick asked, if Grove Farm were to be approved, what does that do to our Neighbourhood Plan?  Stephen felt that it would mean those numbers would be taken into account off the 155 total, in the same way that Culverwells' 17 are.  There would then only be a requirement for 100 houses, which  Donna has reminded us would be a minimum.  Neighbourhood Plans usually plan for more than the minimum, so we could end up with a lot more if we had the whole number on the Mill site.  Stephen will circulate to the whole group asking for a decision.
11.   This asks what is our alternative suggestion if the Mill site does not provide 100 dwellings. Stephen repeated this is a Neighbourhood Plan and it is not a planning application.  We don't mind where the houses are on the site, provided the numbers are allocated.   A viability plan has been submitted to Rother.  It argues why in particular they are not going to provide 40% of affordable houses, and includes all the costs of restoring the oast house and the mill building.  Stephen will make the argument that this is our view, and remains so.
12.  Access to vicarage land:  Stephen will check whether the Highways Authority commented at Reg 16 about the access, and also what ESCC said at Reg 14 and 16.
13.  Concerns affordable housing.
14.  Parking – we conceded.
15.  Already conceded.
16.  Already conceded.
7.  Update on sites:  Vicarage Land: (a)  Their approved developer has dropped out.  (b)  The Diocese want to create a small Mission Room equivalent on the site.  Stephen will check the position with the agent and the Vicar, Annette Hawkins.
The Mill:  They have submitted their sequential test and David Marlow has said that as a result questions have been submitted to the Environment Agency.  Stephen had spoken to the agent for the Mill site and had found him cynical about Rother's motives.  Sue asked if we could include the line that we as a steering group did not apply a sequential test because we expected it to be done by the Mill site as part of their planning application.  (NB refer to 9 above)
Grove Farm:  See above.
8.  Next moves – involvement with RDC:  See item 6 above.
9.  AOB:  Karen provided copies of a new document which the Parish Council had received entitled
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“The Good Councillor Guide to Neighbourhood Planning”.  The electronic version will also be circulated.

The meeting closed at 9.15.  Date of next meeting to be arranged as necessary.
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